Bereavement Follow-up for Hospice Bereaved 
· We offer an annual memorial service in March where we list the names of all who died in hospice care in the previous year on the bulletin. This seems to work well for us. 
· Within a week or so of the death, anyone referred to us receives a letter I sign explaining our availability to them and includes a brochure, etc. Then we attempt to call ALL bereaved who were referred to our bereavement program within a month or so after the death. If we don't reach them on the first try we drop a note or leave a voicemail and try one more time in 3 months. If we do reach them we convey our availability for visits, groups, our library, or calls -- whatever they are interested in. When we do reach them we individualize the care plan based on what they want and how frequently they want continued contact.

· We have a schedule of follow up mailings which involves a condolence card from the team within two weeks of the death, a condolence card from the agency within a month, a letter from me (as Director of the program) also within 4-5 weeks which includes information about our services, a calendar of groups and workshops scheduled, suggested readings. We then send quarterly newsletters, an invitation to our bi-annual memorial service (we do one at the end of Oct or first weekend of Nov and one at the end of April or first weekend of May) and one final letter at 13 months. Additionally, all bereaved receive a follow up phone call at six months.

· Be clear as to what your mission and vision for your bereavement program is. 
· Even if you have the training and experience to provide therapy, is it in keeping with the programmatic focus of your agency? 
· In terms of 'signing a confidentiality statement,' it would be wise to provide Notice of Privacy Protection information and obtain a signature with everyone you are seeing individually; regardless of it is only one session, a few sessions, or several.

· One hospice shared that they only see clients three times. If the client needs more, they refer out - mostly due to lack of resources on the hospice's part.
· We offer 6-8 sessions for all bereavement clients. After that they are welcome to participate in one of our groups. People with mental health issues are always referred out.

· The NHPCO Standards, COP’s and Guidelines talk about ‘qualified professionals’ overseeing bereavement services. 
· Most bereavement programs are primarily supportive as opposed to therapeutic focused, with their emphasis being on psycho-education.  

· It is still important that bereavement staff have the clinical skills to assess individuals and meet their needs ‘in the moment’ because we know the research tells us close to 20% of bereaved individuals do meet the criteria for complicated grief. 

· We are careful about being available to everyone regardless of their specific needs, but we individualize our plans based the assessment and goals of the bereaved and the counselor and in cases, refer to and collaborate with other community professionals rather than take this on ourselves.

· Our focus is on 'normal grief' and our role is to educate and support the bereaved.

· When they have preexisting mental health diagnoses we refer these individuals back to their therapists or, if they don't have one, we try to help them make this connection. We've found the mental health issues are so intertwined with the loss experience that it really requires the expertise of someone who specializes in this area. Rather than try to compete with the mental health therapists in our community, we instead try to collaborate with them.

Mailings to the Bereaved

· We send an initial letter to all primarily bereaved who are referred by the social worker. 
· The letter just reminds them that we are here if they need us, and the attached pamphlet can provide: Poems,  Articles, Quotes, General words of support 

· There are also personal letters for the 1 mo, 3 mo, 6 mo, 9mo, and 12 mo mailings. The 1 month is a condolence letter and an explanation of the grief resources that they will receive over the next year. Other letters have a poem and are of a supportive nature. Enclosed is a "Hope through Healing" grief resource page. Include in each mailing a list of all of our grief support groups. Include a business card in the 12 month mailing, and invite them to call or email in the future if they need anything, or just share how they are doing

· They also receive our monthly newsletter for 16 months, an invitation to the annual service of remembrance, an anniversary note, and at 13 months an evaluation and letter.
· One of the biggest hurdles seems to be technical issues such as computers eliminating the names and addresses of many survivors and keeping addresses current. 
· Some hospices use the mailings to get the word out about memorial services, grief groups, picnics, etc. Most used mailings to do evaluation surveys because of the low response rate and the high cost of sending the survey. There are some excellent resources on the Web and through NHPCO and most are reasonably priced.
· We do have our quarterly newsletter with a section called “A Child's View.” This is geared towards children and/or teens. We also write articles for parents. 
· In addition, we have created several hand-outs for children of every age and share them with families as appropriate - either individually in-person or via mail, in groups and in schools

